

Bowers Gifford & North Benfleet Parish Council 

25 July  2012

MINUTES OF THE BOWERS GIFFORD AND NORTH BENFLEET 
ANNUAL PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 

HELD AT THE BENBOW CLUB BOWERS GIFFORD

ON WEDNESDAY 25 JULY 2012 AT 7.30 PM.
Present:
Councillors:
                           
R. Smillie (Chairman):  B Foster:  N. Tyler:





B. Williams
Officer:
                                         Christine Barlow – Parish Clerk     

                                           

Members of the Public:    
33 members of the public

	32/12
	Apologies for absence – Councillor Debbie Ward


	33/12
	Declarations of personal and/or prejudicial interest (existence and nature) with regard to items on the agenda. Members of the Council are subject to the Local Authorities (Model Code of Conduct) Order 2007 

(Sl.2007/1159) (the revised Code) with the additional non mandatory section 12(2)
None


	34/12
	Public participation session with respect to items on the agenda, previously notified to the Clerk. (The maximum time allowed for this item is 15 minutes) 

Note: The Council will firstly hear from Councillors with prejudicial interest who must leave the room immediately after they have made their representations, answered questions or given evidence. Councillors cannot remain in the room to hear the representations of others. After close of the public participation session, any member having left due to Section 12(2) may re-join the Council. When the Council starts to discuss any item on the agenda, where a member has an interest, the member with that interest must have regard to the Code of Conduct and make the necessary disclosure and where appropriate leave the meeting. 


	
	Little Chalvedon Hall proposed development - Residents raised their concerns at length regarding the proposed development of land at Little Chalvedon Hall by Meridian Strategic Land. 
Councillors confirmed their position against the development but currently as no planning application had been submitted there was nothing to fight and until such times as plans were submitted any proposals were speculation. Basildon Council were opposed to the development but if refused it is believed a challenge would be submitted by Meridian Strategic Land and an appeal lodged with the Secretary of State, currently Mr Eric Pickles, who would then make a decision on the application. 

The growing amount of opposition to the proposals was highlighted by the number of residents who attended the public exhibition presented by Meridian consultants at the Benbow Club on 11th July 2012.

The Parish Council would support and offer assistance to residents who intended to set up a group to fight the proposals, however, such an organisation could not be an extended arm of the Parish Council. The Parish Council, as a statutory body, would fight moves to develop on such a large scale via other mechanisms available to them. 
If residents wanted to make their views known they were advised to write or email to Stephen Metcalfe MP, as an individual approach often carried more weight than a collective petition.  If residents wished they could also copy their correspondence to the residents group when set up. Contact details for both would be included in the next edition of the Parish newsletter and on the Parish Council website. 


	(i) 
	Potholes – Residents raised their concerns about the amount of potholes which have appeared along Burnt Mills Road and Pound Lane. Councillors advised that the Clerk had reported these on several occasions to Essex County Council Highways and although some potholes had been marked for the repairs no further action had been taken. Residents were urged to report all defects on the Essex County Council website www.essexcountycouncil  where there is a designated section to report pothole repairs.  

	(ii) 
	Unadopted road repairs – Repairs to un-adopted roads were the responsibility of the residents living in the respective road. 

	(iv)
	Gun Hill Church – a representative of Gun Hill Church asked if the Parish Council could advertise the Church’s offer to help disadvantaged or needy residents living in the area. It was AGREED that information could be placed in the Parish newsletter. 

	35/12
	Minutes of Parish Council meeting held on Wednesday 27th June 2012 - Council to agree the minutes of the previous meeting and Chair to sign as a true and accurate record of the meeting. 

The minutes of the previous meeting held on 27th June 2012 were agreed as a true and accurate record and signed by the Chair. 

	36/12
	Parish Clerk’s Report – Parish Clerk to update on relevant business and correspondence.

Item 23/12/ii
 Rubbish Bin /London Road now reinstated

Item 23/12/iii Canvey Road fallen bus sign had been reported and removed.  

Item 23/12/iv
 Bowers Marshes opening on 3rd June 2012 had been delayed and did not go ahead. The opening is expected to be rearranged for the Autumn. 
Item 23/12/ (vi) Church Road subway maintenance works due to be completed in October. The resurfacing of the road is not programmed within the contract as it is considered to be a bridal path. Birse Civils had advised that as a concession it may be possible to lay some aggregate (Type 1) to improve the surface. 

(i) Dog Bins: Two (2) Dog bins to be sited along Pound Lane would cost the Parish Council £713.72 but Basildon Council has agreed to empty. Basildon council will not provide bins in new locations they will only repair or replace existing bins. Parish Council will consider the cost.  

(ii) Bus timetable changes - changes have been advised by Essex County Council to the No 21 Route. 
Following completion of Essex County Council tender assessment process and a review of local bus contracts it has been announced that with effect from Sunday 26th August 2012 some of the services previously provided by NIBS commercial services will be transferred to First bus service and as a result of losing part of the contract some of the services operated now by NIBS will be withdrawn.  Information was provided as follows: 
· Mon-Fri journeys from Basildon at 0736, 0836, 1436, 1630, 1736 withdrawn.
· Mon-Fri journeys from Pound Lane at 0704 and 1704 withdrawn.
· Journeys at 0804 from Pound Lane and 1550 from Basildon will transfer to First with no change to their  timetable
· Journeys on Saturdays will now transfer to First with no change to their timetable.
Essex County Council is currently assessing the impact of the changes and will advise the Parish Council of the outcome.
For more information residents can contact Essex County Council Local Bus Team on 0845 603 763. Information can also be found on the Essex County Council travel line www.traveline.info
(iii) Introduction of temporary speed limit of 50 mph for Eastbound carriageway of A13. (The road is currently the National Speed Limit) The temporary speed limit will be in place for 18 months or until works have been completed.  
(iv) Parish Council Noticeboards – Discussion regarding the site location and installation works still on going with Essex County Council Highways Officers.   

(v) Fun Walk – Amount raised by Councillors and residents was £643.50. However this amount could potentially be increased by Fun Walk organisers through additional sponsorship from local businesses district wide. 

(vi) Basildon Council will be running activities during the summer holidays for children and young people. Information can be found on Basildon Council’s website. 

	37/12
	Finance Report –Responsible Finance Officer to update on Parish Council financial matters.

Responsible Finance Officer presented the account of expenditure since the last meeting on 27th June 2012.                                                                                              

Balance in bank as at 27th July 2012

£14,964.84*
Payments 





£  1,233.95
* Includes funding ring fenced for the Westlake Park Project - £ 1791.73
Grant received from Basildon Borough Council for £2000 in respect of Jubilee Celebrations. 

	38/12
	To review and comment on Planning Applications under the Town and Country Planning Act 1990 (as amended)

	(1)


	TOWN AND COUNTRY PLANNING ACT 1990 - APPLICATION NO:        : 12/00620/FULL - Proposed erection of detached bungalow and garage, together with erection of 2 metre high boundary wall/railings along front boundary - Land West Of Adelaide Cottage, Osborne Road, Bowers Gifford, North Benfleet

Councillors considered the application and in principal there was no objection to the application, however, Councillors asked planners to be mindful of the following issues regarding flooding and sewage. 
Currently Osborne Road floods from time to time and the area acts as a natural flood reservoir. Any extension of building work could have a detrimental affect on surrounding properties, causing increased flooding.  

Sewage installation needs to be carefully considered as there is a private sewage line outside of the property as well as the normal main drainage. At least two properties have been allowed to add dwellings for the benefit of their families and the main drainage has to cope with the equivalent of four extra properties and as a result this again may have a detrimental affect on the area.   



	(2)
	TOWN AND COUNTRY PLANNING ACT 1990 - APPLICATION NO:     
12/00582/FULL - New front wall, piers and gates together with new entrance porch to dwelling house – ‘Badachro’ Burnt Mills Road, Bowers Gifford, North Benfleet. 
Councillors considered the application and whilst they raised no objection in principle they did request that planners should be mindful of safety in respect of access onto Burnt Mills Road and the impact of the front wall on neighbouring properties. 
Councillors asked that consideration be given to placing a condition of granting permission that any boundary wall should be built with adequate room for at least a cars length from the boundary and the road for safety reasons. Burnt Mills Road, formally a country lane, is very narrow and sight lines could be impaired in regard to oncoming traffic. 
PLANNING APPLICATION NO: 12/00540/FULL-17 Bowers Court Drive.  
Notification received from Basildon Council Planning Department that planning permission had been granted for 17 Bowers Court Drive. Bowers Gifford. 


	39/12
	Little Chalvedon Hall Proposed Development by Nottinghamshire County Council – to discuss feedback on the public exhibition held on 11th July 2012 by developers, Meridian Strategic Land.

This item was discussed at length at the beginning of the meeting during the public participation agenda item. 



	40/12
	Westlake Park Play Area update – to inform on progress of the project and discuss the next steps. 

The installation of the new children’s play area is now complete. Consideration is being given to the installation of CCTV cameras and quotations are being obtained. However there are several obstacles to overcome before any installation can be undertaken, not least the legal aspects and cost. 

It was decided to hold a grand opening ceremony to mark the success of the project. A provisional date was set as 4th or 5th August.  



	41/12
	Register of Members Interest – Parish Councillors to register their agreement to abide by the new Code of Conduct and complete details of members interests in the Council’s ‘Register of Members’ Interests’, as required to declare under the Localism Act 2011 and the Council’s Code of Conduct.  
All Councillors present AGREED to accept and abide by the new ‘Code of Conduct’ and complete details of members interests in the Councils’ Register of Members interests. 

	42/12
	Basildon Council Crunch Service – 4th August 2012 - To inform members of the satisfactory outcome of securing this district-wide service for residents of the Parish.  

The Crunch Service, operated on a Saturday morning in various locations across the district by Basildon Council enabling residents to easily dispose of bulky unwanted household items, was to be trialled as a pilot to enable residents in the Parish to use. The service had been requested by residents at a previous Parish Council meeting. The free facility would be located in Westlake Park on Saturday 4th August from 9 am – 12 noon.  If the service proved a success the Parish Council would ask Basildon Council to repeat the exercise. 

	43/12
	Bowers Bugle newsletter – To discuss date of publication. 

The next publication of the Parish Council newsletter would be distributed at the end of August beginning of September. All articles for publication were required to be sent to the Parish Clerk by 20th August 2012. 

	44/12
	Date of next meeting – 29th August 2012



6

